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CITY OF GRAHAM 
VIRTUAL SESSION 

TUESDAY, JUNE 9, 2020 
6:00 P.M. 

 
The City Council of the City of Graham met in virtual session at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, June 9, 2020, 
via livestreaming media.  
 
Council Members Present:   Staff Present: 
Mayor Jerry Peterman    Frankie Maness, City Manager 
Mayor Pro Tem Chip Turner   Aaron Holland, Assistant City Manager  
Council Member Melody Wiggins  Darcy Sperry, City Clerk 
Council Member Jennifer Talley  Bryan Coleman, City Attorney 
Council Member Ricky Hall   Nathan Page, Planning Director 
      Mary Faucette, Downtown Development Coordinator
      Duane Flood, Police Lieutenant 
      Jeff Wilson, IT Systems Manager   
          
Mayor Jerry Peterman called the meeting to order and presided at 6:02 p.m.  Mayor Peterman gave 
the invocation. 

Consent Agenda: 

a. Approve Minutes – May 12, 2020 Regular Session (Virtual)  
b. Approve Tax Release 
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c. Approve Resolution Authorizing the approval of a Water Service Utility Contract with 
the Town of Haw River 
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d. Approve FY 2019-2020 Budget Amendments 
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e. Approve Close Out of the Jim Minor Road Park Capital Improvement Budget 

Mayor Pro Tem Chip Turner made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda, seconded by Council 
Member Ricky Hall.  All voted in favor of the motion. 

Old Business: 

a. Public Hearing: Petition for Voluntary Contiguous Annexation for 13.818 acres located at 
919 and 957 Woody Drive (GPIN 8884821071 & 8884825405) (AN2001): 

i. Approve Annexation Ordinance 

Planning Director Nathan Page explained that this request seeks the Council’s approval for an 
extension of the corporate limits to include the subject property.  The area being considered for 
annexation is between Woody Drive and Whittemore Road, and water and sewer are both available at 
this location.  Mr. Page added that the annexation process has multiple steps.  Following a Public 
Hearing, approval of an Annexation Ordinance is the final step for Council in the annexation process. 

Following a brief discussion between Council Members and staff regarding the cost analysis for this 
annexation, Mayor Peterman opened the Public Hearing.  With no comments forthcoming, he closed 
the Public Hearing. 

Council Member Melody Wiggins made a motion to approve the Annexation Ordinance to Extend 
the Corporate limits of the City of Graham, North Carolina, for two parcels on Woody Drive. 

Before Mayor Peterman entertained a second, he re-opened the Public Hearing so the following 
individual could address this agenda item with Council Members via the livestream: 
 
Royce Deuink – 961 Whittemore Rd. & 405 Cadbury Ct. Graham 

 

With no further questions forthcoming, Mayor Peterman closed the Public Hearing and asked for a 
second on the motion by Council Member Wiggins.  Council Member Ricky Hall seconded the motion 
and all voted in favor of the motion.   
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Requests & Petitions from Citizens: 

a. Public Hearing: 810 South Main Street B-2 (RZ2002).  Request by Paul Williams to rezone 
property at 810 South Main Street from Residential (High Density) R-7 to General 
Business B-2 (GPIN 8883199976)  

Mr. Page explained that this request is to rezone the subject property from R-7 to B-2.  This lot was 
used as a single-family detached residence until recently.  He added the stated reason for this rezoning 
request is “Exploring commercial options that will allow for construction of a business more in 
keeping with the Highway 87 corridor than the current single family home.”  Mr. Page advised that 
the application was received in March and the 60 day window for the Planning Board to have a say in 
this matter has lapsed.  Due to Covid-19, the Planning Board has not met and therefore has not made 
a recommendation on this request.  

Council Members took turns asking staff about site plans, traffic congestion and cross access 
agreements.  Council Member Jennifer Talley expressed concern with setting a precedent with 
bypassing the Planning Board.  Council Member Wiggins noted that there are special circumstances 
that do legally allow Council to vote without a recommendation from the Planning Board.  With no 
further discussion forthcoming, Mayor Peterman opened the Public Hearing. 

The developer for this project, Mr. Paul Williams of 418 North Marshall Street Winston Salem, joined 
the livestream and fielded questions from Council Members.  Council Members asked about the 
business Mr. Williams is proposing for this property and encouraged Mr. Williams to speak to 
adjoining properties about possible shared access. 
 
Council Members discussed setting up a meeting with officials in Raleigh to ask for assistance for a 
road to be constructed that would connect Bruce Turney Street and East Crescent Square Drive.  By 
consensus, it was determined that Mayor Peterman and Mayor Pro Tem Turner would reach out to 
the officials in Raleigh.   

With no further comments forthcoming, Mayor Peterman closed the Public Hearing.  Following a 
brief discussion between Council Members, Council Member Hall made a motion that the application 
be approved, the application is consistent with The Graham 2035 Comprehensive Plan and that this 
action is reasonable and in the public interest for the following reason:  In keeping with Policy 2.2.1, 
and 2.2.3, as well as Strategy 1.1.5, rezoning the subject property would permit redevelopment more 
fitting of a Mixed Use Commercial district in a location which is increasingly less suited for single 
family residences.  Mayor Peterman seconded the motion and all voted in favor of the motion. 

b. Petition for Voluntary Non-Contiguous Annexation for 77 acres located on Jim Minor 
Road (GPIN 8893856817 & 8893762882) (AN2002): 

i. Approve Resolution Requesting City Clerk to Investigate Sufficiency 
ii. Approve Resolution Fixing Date of Public Hearing on Question of Annexation 

Mr. Page explained that the area being considered for annexation is noncontiguous.  While sewer is 
near the lot, the applicant anticipates extending municipal water service to the location.  Mr. Page 
added that approval of these resolutions does not finalize the annexation, as Council is required to 
advertise and conduct a public hearing, followed by a vote on an annexation ordinance.   
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Mr. Page advised that the developer has also applied for conditional rezoning approval as well as 
subdivision approval. 

Council Members and staff briefly discussed this project still having to go through the conditional 
rezoning process, cost analysis for annexing in this property and utility connections.   

Mr. Tony Tate of 3120 A Timberlyne Drive Mebane, joined the livestream and fielded questions from 
Council Members.  Mr. Tate advised that he is the landscape architect for this project and advised that 
they would be happy to make water available to the Graham Regional Park across the street if this 
project is approved.  City Manager Frankie Maness advised that to develop at the density proposed, 
sewer service would have to be extended as well. 

With no further comments forthcoming, Council Member Wiggins made a motion to approve the 
Resolution Directing the Clerk to Investigate a Petition Received Under G.S. 160A-31 for two parcels 
on Jim Minor Road, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Turner.  All voted in favor of the motion.  
Additionally, Council Member Wiggins made a motion to approve the Resolution Fixing Date of July 
14, 2020, for a Public Hearing on Question of Annexation Pursuant to G.S. 160A-31 for a 77 (+/-) 
acre site on Jim Minor Road, seconded by Council Member Hall.  All voted in favor of the motion.  
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c. Petition for Voluntary Contiguous Annexation for 6.37 acres located at 1455 East Harden 

Street (GPIN 8893072659) (AN2003): 
i. Approve Resolution Requesting City Clerk to Investigate Sufficiency 

ii. Approve Resolution Fixing Date of Public Hearing on Question of Annexation 

Mr. Page explained that the area being considered for annexation is contiguous along the South side. 
Water is available at this location, with the applicant to extend private lines internal to the lot.   He 
added that approval of this resolution does not finalize the annexation, as Council is required to 
advertise and conduct a public hearing, followed by a vote on an annexation ordinance. 

Following a brief discussion, Council Member Wiggins made a motion to approve the Resolution 
Directing the Clerk to Investigate a Petition Received Under G.S. 160A-31 for a parcel located at 1455 
East Harden Street, seconded by Council Member Hall.  All voted in favor of the motion.  
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Additionally, Council Member Wiggins made a motion to approve the Resolution Fixing Date of July 
14, 2020, for a Public Hearing on Question of Annexation Pursuant to G.S. 160A-31 for a 6.37 acre 
site on East Harden Street, seconded by Council Member Hall.  All voted in favor of the motion.  
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Public Hearing: Adoption of Budget Ordinance for FY 2020-2021 

Mr. Maness explained that the Budget Ordinance is the financial plan for the City for the fiscal year 
2020-2021.  State law requires that the City adopt a balanced annual budget following a public hearing 
prior to July 1st.  He added that the attached Budget Ordinance accounts for all anticipated revenues 
and expenditures for all operating funds for the upcoming fiscal year, including capital expenditures 
and other special funds.  The proposed budget ordinance does not appropriate funds on a line by line 
basis (object basis), but rather on a departmental basis.  Mr. Maness further explained that the Budget 
Ordinance captures all revenues and expenditures outlined in the City Manager’s Recommended 
Budget.  Most notably is the revenue and expenditures for added debt service for the Boyd Creek 
Pump Station ($130,000) and preparation for the Waste Water Treatment Plant Improvements and 
Expansion Project that has an estimated debt service of $1,250,000.  Mr. Maness added that the total 
of all funds is $28,035,640.  The tax rate remains at $.455 per $100.00 of valuation and all General 
Fund fees remain unchanged.  Water and sewer user charges are adjusted to reflect the actual costs as 
well as upcoming debt service requirements.  Average water users will see a decrease in charges while 
average sewer users would realize an increase. Average users of both will see an overall increase in 
charges as the increase in sewer rates exceeds the reduction in water rates.  A handful of customers 
with minimal usage may actually realize a decrease. 

With no comments from City Council forthcoming, Mayor Peterman opened the Public Hearing.  City 
Clerk Darcy Sperry read an email received through the public comments portal for this meeting from 
Ms. Anne Haviland of 507 North Main Street Graham.  Ms. Haviland expressed concern with the 
amount of monies budgeted to the Police Department, specifically mentioning school resource 
officers.  She asked Council to “have an open mind and consider who is best suited to address issues 
in Graham and direct funds to the most ideal solution.”  Mayor Peterman spoke of the value of police 
officers within schools.  Council Member Talley stated she would like to add one fulltime police officer 
to the proposed budget, as officers are asked to do a lot.   

Graham Police Lieutenant Duane Flood joined the livestream meeting to speak about the value of 
school resource officers.  Mr. Nathaniel Griffin joined the livestream meeting to speak about the 
misunderstanding of defunding police departments.  With no further comments forthcoming, Mayor 
Peterman closed the Public Hearing. 

Council Member Talley again asked Council Members to consider funding one additional fulltime 
police officer.  Council Members agreed that there is a need for more police officers, but funding 
additional personnel is not possible at this time without dismantling other City services.   

Council Member Talley informed Council Members that she had issues with Mr. Maness’ proposed 
water and sewer rates and she had met with him about this.  Mr. Maness stated that while his proposal 
is one that he really likes, he did build a new model based on his discussions with Council Member 
Talley.  He gave Council Members another model to consider that is an increasing block structure that 
encourages water conservation.  He stated that the more you use the higher rate you would pay.  Mr. 
Maness added that he would be comfortable using either rate structure.   



41 

 

He added that water and sewer rates are something that will need to be revisited for the next several 
years, as our water facilities undergo major required upgrades.  Council Members agreed that they 
would support the proposed model that Mr. Maness and Council Member Talley developed. 

Mayor Peterman made a motion to adopt the Budget Ordinance with tonight’s proposed water rate 
changes for Fiscal Year 2020-2021, seconded by Council Member Wiggins.  Ayes: Mayor Peterman, 
Mayor Pro Tem Turner and Council Member Wiggins.  Nays: Council Member Talley and Council 
Member Hall.  Motion carried 3:2. 
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Approve Temporary Outdoor Dining in the Central Business District (B-1) 
During Covid-19 Pandemic 

Downtown Development Coordinator Mary Faucette explained that we continue to be in the midst 
of a national and international pandemic health situation, which is having a negative impact on us all, 
from a health perspective, personal financial perspective, business perspective, and mental and 
emotional wellbeing perspective.  She added that small independent businesses are a major part of our 
local economy.  Mrs. Faucette reviewed Governor Cooper’s Executive Order 118 and Executive 
Order 141 and spoke of how both have made it difficult for businesses to open and operate in their 
existing footprints without negative financial impact. She informed Council Members that a recent 
survey sent to Graham’s B-1 business owners returned 58.3% of respondents stating a need to extend 
their outdoor seating space.  On behalf of the downtown business community, Mrs. Faucette 
requested that Council approve outdoor dining in the B-1 upon sidewalks and parking spaces (where 
applicable), until Governor Cooper reinstates indoor dining capacity to Pre-COVID levels. 

Council Members expressed concern with placing tables in parking spaces.  Also discussed was liability 
insurance, with City Attorney Bryan Coleman advising Council that should they choose to proceed 
with this request, they require businesses to supply the City with a certificate of liability insurance 
listing the City as additional insured.  Council Members also discussed table placement on the 
sidewalks and bringing all businesses into compliance with outdoor seating. 

Mayor Peterman made a motion that the City Manager or his designee the authority to approve 
outdoor dining in the B-1 upon sidewalks until Governor Roy Cooper reinstates indoor dining 
capacity to Pre-Covid levels, and businesses provide the City with insurance listing the City as 
additional insured.  Council Member Hall seconded the motion and all voted in favor of the motion. 

Issues Not on Tonight’s Agenda (Public Comment Period): 

Mr. Griffin once again joined the livestream and thanked the Council for making these meetings more 
accessible to the public.  He also thanked the City of Graham and the Graham Police Department for 
their participation in the recent Tour of Graham and Prayer Walk events.  Mayor Peterman stated he 
was moved by both events. 
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Crystal Kortiz joined the livestream and inquired about the confederate statue that sits in front of the 
Alamance County Historic Courthouse.  She asked that Council consider removing it.  Mayor 
Peterman advised that the statue does not belong to the City of Graham and noted that it sits on 
NCDOT property.  He suggested she reach out to NCDOT as well as state officials in Raleigh. 

Mr. Maness advised that Pursuant to N.C.G.S. 166A-19.24 (e), written comments may be submitted 
to publiccomments@cityofgraham.com for a period of 24 hours following the conclusion of this 
meeting.   

Ms. Sperry advised that the City received two emails via the public comments email provided for this 
meeting.  She read the first email, from Mr. Rick Miller of 710 Oakgrove Drive Graham, who thanked 
the City for keeping Graham safe and civil during this time of unrest.  The second email she read was 
from Retired Sergeant First Class Adam Rose of 3561 Boywood Road Graham.  Mr. Rose expressed 
dissatisfaction with the recent curfews set by Mayor Peterman. 

At 8:37 p.m., Council Member Hall left the livestream meeting. 

Council Member Talley asked Mayor Peterman what goes into the decision to have a virtual meeting.  
Mayor Peterman advised that it is his call, much like the call for a curfew and he is abiding by the 
Governor’s order.  Council Member Talley stated she had not heard one threat about the statue, but 
appreciates what Mayor Peterman has done to keep businesses and residents safe with implementing 
curfews. 

At 8:45 p.m., Council Member Wiggins made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Council Member 
Talley.  All voted in favor of the motion. 

 
_____________________________ 

                Darcy Sperry, City Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


